OPR PAC Meeting Minutes

October 16, 2014, start time 7:07 pm         

1. Introduction of PAC members

2. Acceptance of September 2014 PAC meeting minutes. A motion was made. Motion passed.

3. Treasurer’s Report: Lara Huempfner reviewed the treasurers report. A motion was made to accept treasures report. Motion passed.

4. PAC Business - volunteers still needed for various events, programs, and fundraisers


· Bake/No Bake Sale is held during parent teacher conferences on 10/29 and 11/5. Need volunteers to work table from 6-8pm each day and to make baked goods. Makes about $400. (Kerry Pitman/Julie Elmhurst)

· Pancake Breakfast coordinators are leaving this year and looking for new people to shadow them to take over event for next year.

· Cultural Arts Committee met with Mr. Fortin and they are looking at programs in music, dance and theater for assemblies.

· Math and Science Night, we are still in need of a person to coordinate 2nd grade activities.
· PAC Newsletter a volunteer is still needed. 
· Stay on the Half Day, Marie Schmidt reported volunteers are needed for the day. If you volunteer your children can attend for free. Please fill out a CORI form if you plan to volunteer. Sign up will be online and will be capped at 120 kids. $5000 raised last year from the program.
· Robotics Club, Fran Kelly spoke to the high school robotics team coordinator. High school kids will come and help get it set up, but a parent is still needed to coordinate program and supervise children. Need to start club ASAP because the Robotics Team will start competitions later in the year and won’t be able to help get the club set up. 

· Lego Club, we are still in need of coordinator. Program is very basic, just coming and making legos with the kids. All supplies are at school. 

Current School Business
· Halloween Parade is scheduled for 10/31 at 9:15. Weather permitting the children will parade outside or parade in the hallways if weather is not good.

· Parent/Teacher Conferences will take place in the afternoon of 10/31 and the evenings of 10/29 and 11/5. 

· School Improvement Plan Review 

1. Continued use of technology in the classroom. IPads added in K-2nd grades. New computer lab to be set up by end of Nov. in library. Library computers (30) will go to classrooms.

2. FM systems are being used in all classes (PAC supported project).

3. Looking into keyboarding programs for the 3rd,4th, 5th grades to increase proficiency with keyboarding skills to better prepare students for middle school.

4. Continue to integrate VIP program at OPR. There are 6 students in the program and the staff is working hard to integrate the VIP students into classrooms and activities.

5. Increased focus during the first half of this year on writing the process. Staff is looking for systematic vertical alignment up through the grades with the writing process.

6. In the process of reviewing Peace Builder program. 

7. Continued planning for 50th celebration as year goes on.

· School Photographs will be back in early November. Regarding the postcards some families received from Henry Baker Studios, the choice for the school photographer was made using state bid process that states we must go with lowest bid. Last year, Baker Studios was the lowest bid. This year, Lifetouch underbid Baker Studios. Several parents requested Mr. Fortin pass along to decision makers that if Baker Studios was used district wide, then the price would have been cheaper for families with children in different schools. Also, confirm the price Lifetouch offers and that prices from the contract is what was actually offered on the order form parents received. 

· Current MCAS Update, overall Mr. Fortin was very pleased with scores and it showed that students and teachers worked very hard as evidence by the tremendous growth in many areas. MCAS is the State assessment for grades 3, 4 and 5. All grades take the ELA and Math and 5th graders also take science assessment. 

· Schools are assessed a level, 1-5, 1 being the best. Our goal is to be a Level 1 or 2 school. The last 2 years, OPR has been a Level 1 school. Only about a quarter of schools in the state are Level 1. This year our performance went up considerably from than last year. 

· We met our targets in all target areas this year. The highest OPR can get is 100%, we are at a 96%. 

· Our High Needs Score for our Title 1 and Special Needs population jumped from a 75 to an 89. 

· The Superintendent is very pleased with progress, but the noted it will be difficult to maintain these numbers year after year. 

· We did very well in the area of open response questions which is an area that we have been looking to increase student performance. The open response questions pose a problem and then ask students to write a response in the form of a paragraph, graph or chart. Students averaged 1/2 to 3/4 points higher than state average. Open response questions at this level are the more difficult for student compared to multiple choice questions. 

· ELA (grades 3, 4, 5) overall in the district 26% of students fell into advanced and 55% into proficient. Scores were higher than state average. 

· Math (grades 3, 4, 5) was an area of concern in the past and last year was first year taking the MCAS after adopting the Envisions Math program. Our numbers were considerable higher with 79% of students scoring in advanced and proficient. The remaining students fell into needs improvement or warning. Those children have been identified and staff is working with these students in small groups and individually. Overall, scores are similar to the district and much higher that 66% State average. 

· 2 areas where we need to focus for math is geometry and fractions. Those subjects are covered in Envision after the MCAS. Staff will find a way to cover those topics before the MCAS this year. 

· Science, (5th grade) this is our first time to take the science assessment. 80% of students were advanced or proficient. The State average is 55%. Students were prepared and reviewed subjects in the 3 weeks before the test. The info covered goes all the way back to 1st grade.

· Language Arts, (4th grade) the long composition is a real challenge for students. It is considerable amount of writing. An OPR 4th grader (last year) received the first perfect long composition score. 

· 3rd and 4th grade students receive a Growth Score based on how the student did comparatively to other children who took the same test the year before. Score is based from 1-99 with the average being 50. A score 50 or above indicates a student is progressing. Average student growth for the school for ELA was 64 and for Math was 73. 

· The State will decide this fall what assessment to use in all districts. Choices are the Park Assessment or MCAS. Next year, MCAS will be new system that is all computerized. Boydon participated in a trial of the Park Assessment last year and the principal liked the test. Walpole decided as district to stick with MCAS for this school year. 

· The Tenmarks program was a free program the school used this summer. Only parents received students’ results, OPR did not. This year OPR is using Study Island. Staff will be looking to see what programs Study Island will offer for the summer. 

· School Needs
· School entrance, Jill Webb is working on beautifying the left hand side of school driveway.

· Playground balls, Nicole Bock took a box of new playground balls to inflate. 

· Classroom blinds/shades, 4 classrooms facing the portables are too bright and shades are needed to block out the glaring light. Mr. Fortin made a request to PAC for money to purchase better blinds for the classrooms. Blinds will cost approximately $200 per room. Motion made to approve funds for blinds. Motion passes. $1000 approved for new blinds for the 4 classrooms.

· Programs/Events

· Friendship Directory is complete. Thank you Natasha Lessard. If there are corrections, please email Natasha with changes.
· Apple of My Eye Dance on Friday, 11/7/14 from 6:30 - 8:30. Rachel Mulligan is coordinating. We are in need of a DJ and photographer. The dance will be open to girls in all grades. Girls are to bring their special guy to the dance, an adult over age 18. A mother/son event will be scheduled in spring, Fran Kelly to possibly coordinate. 

Scholastic Book Fair will not work this year in the gym. Plan for fair next year at Open House. 

· Fundraisers

· Gingerbread Bazaar is on 12/6/14. Nicole Bock coordinating. Nicole passed around a sign up sheet for people to shadow the 5th grade parent room coordinators who will be leaving OPR at the end of the year.

· Holiday Books, Fran Kelly looking for someone to shadow her and also needs help the children for an hour make cards. Holiday books is a gift giving program. Students donate money in name of teacher and those teachers can choose books to give to the media center to support curriculum. 

· Stay on the Half Day on 12/12/14, Marie Schmidt coordinating. 

· Mixed Bag fundraiser, Brenda Paddock coordinating. Catalogs going home on 10/28. Fundraiser will run 10/28-11/10. In the past, it has raised between $2-3000 for OPR. Brenda requested that funds raised be earmarked to purchase a tower garden for inside the school.  The system she requested is $855. A motion was made to approve funds for the tower garden. Motion passed.

· OPR Clothing, Edith Cunningham coordinating. She would like to change how we do it this year. Last year, orders were not placed until money was received. This year, Edith would like to purchase stock to have on hand. Request was made for $500 in PAC funds to advance purchase clothing for stock. Edith is working on a website where merchandise can be viewed and purchased online. Motion made to approve PAC funds for advance purchase. Motion passed. 

Next PAC meeting, Tuesday Nov. 18th (changed from the Thursday Nov. 20th)

Please call or email Kim Sola (617-285-6682) or ksola@comcast.net
 if you have any questions or concerns regarding PAC.

www.oprpac.org
http://www.facebook.com/OPR.PAC
